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MINUTES of the meeting of the DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE held     on 1 December 2011 at 10.30 a.m. in the Elisabeth Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich

Present:
Councillors Charles Michell (Chairman), Peter Beer, Stephen Frost, Peter Gardiner, David Grutchfield, Richard Kemp, Jane Midwood (Vice Chairman), Bill Sadler, Joanna Spicer, Andrew Stringer, David Yorke-Edwards and Mary Young 

Supporting officers present:  Katherine Bailey, Democratic Services Officer, David Palk, Development Manager and Anita Seymour, Senior Planning Officer.

29. Apologies for Absence and Substitutions
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Russell Harsant and Ken Sale.
30. Declarations of Interests and Dispensations
There were no declarations of interest or dispensations received.
31. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 20 October 2011 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

The Development Manager informed the Committee that, with regard to the change of use at Elveden Primary School, Elveden (Minute number 26), the architects and landscape architects had proposed a scheme to retain the yew tree, which involved fencing the tree and raising its crown. However, the school had not accepted the scheme and the tree would be replaced by a native beech tree.
32. Extension to Woodhall Primary School, Sudbury
The Committee received a report at Agenda Item 4, which sought consent for the formation of a seven classroom extension with associated areas at Woodhall Primary School, Mayflower Way, Sudbury.  The proposal involved the infilling of an existing courtyard to form a new studio, the formation of a new corridor link between the school and nursery blocks, the refurbishment of associated areas, landscaping works and the installation of two temporary building units on a temporary basis.  The proposal had been developed as a result of the School Organisation Review Phase 3a delivery.  (Application No. B/11/01209).

On the proposition of Councillor Bill Sadler, seconded by Councillor David Grutchfield, it was proposed that the application be granted, subject to the conditions recommended in the report by the Director for Economy, Skills and Environment.
Decision:  That the application be GRANTED, subject to the conditions recommended in the report by the Director for Economy, Skills and Environment.
Reason for Decision:  The Committee considered that, notwithstanding the additional pupils, the development would not significantly affect road safety and members were aware that no objection had been received from the Highway Authority.  The Committee welcomed the applicant’s intention to seek a Traffic Regulation Order to restrict parking on Mayflower Way during school term time.  Members recognised that the design of the proposed building was of high quality and accorded with Development Plan policy CN01.

Other Comments:  Mr Frank Stockley, Senior Infrastructure Officer, Suffolk County Council, addressed the Committee.  He spoke in favour of the application, informing Members that Officers realised that there were problems associated with a large primary school positioned in a cul de sac, and hoped a solution to this had been found by reorganising parking at the school and applying for a Traffic Regulation Order for the access road.  However, there was good pedestrian access to the school and most children lived locally.  He said that the size of the school was being increased as a result of the School Organisation Review, and the Pupil Admission Number was also being increased from 50 to 60, to respond to demographic changes in the area, and because 60 pupils was an easier number for the school to manage.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
33.
Extension to Tudor Primary School, Sudbury
The Committee received a report at Agenda Item 5, which sought consent for the demolition of an existing toilet block, staff room and link corridor to provide a 600 sqm timber constructed extension at Tudor Primary School, Tudor Road, Sudbury.  The proposed extension included additional teaching space as part of Phase 3 of the School Organisation Review programme.  (Application No. B/11/01108).
On the proposition of Councillor Stephen Frost, seconded by Councillor Andrew Stringer, it was proposed that the application be granted, subject to the conditions recommended in the report by the Director for Economy, Skills and Environment.  The Committee also made a further recommendation that parking restrictions should be considered for the length of Tudor Road between the entrances to Tudor Road Primary School and Sudbury Upper School.
Decision:  That the application be GRANTED, subject to the conditions recommended in the report by the Director for Economy, Skills and Environment and a further recommendation that parking restrictions should be considered for the length of Tudor Road between the entrances to Tudor Road Primary School and Sudbury Upper School.
Reason for Decision:  The Committee considered that the site, on which several schools were located, should be considered as an educational campus.  Members agreed that the development would not significantly affect road safety because although there would be additional pupils in the school, there would be no additional pupils coming onto the campus.  However, although Members were aware that no objection had been received from the Highway Authority, they recommended that there should be a review of parking restrictions on Tudor Road between the entrances to all four schools.  The Committee recognised that the design of the proposed building was of high quality and accorded with Development Plan policy CN01.
Other Comments:  Mr Frank Stockley, Senior Infrastructure Officer, Suffolk County Council, addressed the Committee.  He spoke in favour of the application, informing Members that the proposals would provide the school with more suitable accommodation for the age ranges that it catered for and more up to date facilities.  He said that access to this part of the site was busy and sometimes congested, but this was not a great problem and he did not consider that it would be affected by the proposals.
Members commented on the attractive nature of the proposed extension to this school.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
34.
Urgent Business
There was no urgent business.

The meeting closed at 11:35 am.
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